EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








Meeting: 14th October, 2009







at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Guselli (Chairman), Williams (Vice-Chairman), Barlow,       J. Hamezeian, Millar, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson and Waiting.
59 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 (Minute Nos. 69, 70 and 71) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

60 – Disclosure of Interests

Councillor Barlow declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 13 – Phase I – Ramsden Business Park, Proposed Development Plot 1 (Minute No. 69).  The West Lakes Project Manager was a personal friend.
Councillor Guselli declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 10 – Rural Joint Committee (Minute No. 66), Agenda Item 11 – Consultation on the Cumbria Minerals and Waste Development Framework Draft Site Allocations Policies and Proposals Map (Minute No. 67) and Agenda Item 15 – Barrow Town Centre Public Realm Phase II (Minute No. 71).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.  He left the meeting during consideration of the items.

Councillor J. Hamezeian declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 10 – Rural Joint Committee (Minute No. 66), Agenda Item 11 – Consultation on the Cumbria Minerals and Waste Development Framework Draft Site Allocations Policies and Proposals Map (Minute No. 67) and Agenda Item 15 – Barrow Town Centre Public Realm Phase II (Minute No. 71).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.  

Councillor Waiting declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 7 – Grants Sub-Committee (Minute No. 63) as she is the Chairman of the Abbotsvale Community Association.

61 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16th September, 2009 were agreed as a correct record.
62 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Marcus and Stephenson.  An apology was also received from Councillor Stephenson’s substitute Councillor Solloway.
63 – Grants Sub-Committee
RESOLVED:- To note the Minutes of the Grants Sub-Committee held on 27th July, 2009.

64 – Capital Programme 2009-2010 to 2011-2012 Monitoring Report to           30th September, 2009
The Committee considered the half year position of the Capital Programme for 2009/2010 which was summarised as follows:-

	Capital Programme
	2009/2010 Budget
	2009/2010

Half Year Expenditure

	As at 31/03/2009
	£14,895,748
	

	As at 30/09/2009
	£15,450,772
	£4,013,150

	Alterations
	£555,024
	


The Committee also considered the three year Capital Programme 2009/2010 to 2011/2012 as follows:-

	Capital Programme
	2009/2010

Budget
	2010/2011

Budget
	2011/2012

Budget

	As at 31/03/2009
	£14,895,748
	£11,648,267
	£7,001,275

	As at 30/09/2009
	£15,450,772
	£13,614,886
	£6,751,302

	Difference
	£555,024
	£1,966,619
	(£249,973)


	
	2009/2010

Budget
	2010/2011

Budget
	2011/2012

Budget

	Total Programme
	£15,450,772
	£13,614,886
	£6,751,302

	Funded by:
	
	
	

	Prudential Borrowing
	£2,000,000
	£2,000,000
	£2,000,000

	Grants
	£9,497,039
	£8,909,897
	£2,303,073

	HRA Major Repairs Reserve
	£1,902,701
	£1,955,489
	£1,995,729

	Opportunities Fund
	£142,860
	£0
	£0

	Usable Capital Receipts
	£1,908,172
	£749,500
	£452,500


The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee of major (over £10,000) alterations to the programme compared to the previously reported programme on 10th June, 2009.
RESOLVED:- To note the information and approve the variations to the current programme.
65 – Final Accounts for the Year ended 31st March, 2009

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the Audit Commission had finalised the audit of the Council’s accounts for the financial year 2008-2009.

The Annual Governance Report for the year issued by the Audit Commission had been presented to the Audit Committee on 23rd September, 2009.

On 30th September 2009, the District Auditor had signed off the accounts and had awarded the Council an unqualified Audit Opinion for the year ended 31st March, 2009.

RESOLVED:- To note the report.

(COUNCILLOR WILLIAMS IN THE CHAIR)

66 – Rural Joint Committee

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that at the Liaison Meeting with Dalton and Newton Town Council, held on 20th July, 2009 it had been agreed to proceed with the establishment of a formal Joint Committee for Dalton.  
Since that meeting discussions had been held with Officers of Cumbria County Council and they had suggested, in light of the interest expressed by Askam and Ireleth Parish Council in a similar arrangement, that the idea of a Joint Committee should be expanded to cover both areas in the form of a Rural Joint Committee.  Management of the joint Project Worker had, significantly improved the level of co-operation and joint working between the Parish and Town Councils and he had no objection to the suggestion.

If Members were minded to support the proposal, he suggested a joint meeting between the three tiers was held to prepare a draft constitution.

RESOLVED:- To agree in principle to establish a Rural Parish Joint Committee.
67 – Consultation on the Cumbria Minerals and Waste Development Framework Draft Site Allocations Policies and Proposals Map
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reported that the Cumbria Minerals and Waste Development Framework had been received from Cumbria County Council.  Cumbria County Council’s Core Strategy for Waste, Generic Development Control policies and their associated appendices had been adopted in April, 2009.  These documents set out their planning policies for minerals and waste management developments over the period to 2020.

The current consultation was about which sites and areas should be identified under the general policies for extending quarries, developing new waste management facilities and safeguarding mineral resources.

The following sites had been identified in the Borough:-

Household Waste Recycling Centres – extension of Ormsgill Yards (Ref BA2)

Waste Treatment facilities – Sowerby Woods Business Park and Hawes View Industrial Estates (Ref BA24 and BA25)

Landfill – Goldmire Quarry (subject to technical feasibility and access improvements) (Ref BA10)
For minerals – a Preferred Area for Roose Sand Quarry (Ref M27) and an Area of Search for extending High Greenscoe Quarry (Ref M5), together with Minerals Safeguarding Areas for Limestone Sand and Gravel.

He informed the Committee that the proposals for sites BA2, BA24, BA25 and BA10 were self-explanatory.

Site M27 had identified an area around Roose Sand Quarry as a Preferred Area.  That had been defined as ‘areas of known resources where planning permission might reasonably be anticipated.  That would be subject to the usual tests of environmental acceptability.  Planning applications for proposed developments may still require Environmental Impact Assessment.’

Site M5 had identified an Area of Search for extending High Greenscoe Quarry, that was defined as ‘broader areas, where knowledge about mineral resources may be less certain, but within which planning permissions for particular sites could be granted to meet any shortfalls in supply, if suitable planning applications were made.  Again, these may require Environmental Impact Assessment.’

Large areas of the Borough, particularly South of Dalton had been identified as Minerals Safeguarding areas for limestone and areas around Roosecote and much of Walney Island had the same designation, but to protect sand and gravel resources.  Minerals Safeguarding Areas had been defined as ‘intended to safeguard proven deposits of minerals which were, or may become, of economic importance within the foreseeable future, from unnecessary sterilisation by surface development.

Minerals Safeguarding Areas would primarily be used for development control purposes.

Proposals for the extension of Ormsgill Yards, Sowerby Woods, Hawes View Industrial Estate, Roose Sand Quarry and High Greenscoe Quarry were either an extension of existing operations or well related to industrial developments.  The proposed site of the Mechanical and Biological Treatment plant at Sowerby Woods incorporated a proportion of Greenfield land, but met other criteria on accessibility and scale.  

The proposal to use Goldmire Quarry as a landfill site was linked to the shortage of landfill in South Cumbria.  Currently, the outcome of an appeal to extend Bennett Bank landfill site was awaited.  If the appeal was upheld that would extend the operational life of Bennett Bank, but additional landfill capacity would still be required.   The current policy did not identify a particular waste stream for Goldmire and the conclusion must be that all forms of waste would be received should the proposal go forward.  The proposal at Goldmire was subject to technical feasibility and access improvements.

He recognised the requirement and priority given to finding additional landfill capacity in the South of the County set out in the Minerals and Waste Core Strategy, however, he was concerned that without the technical evidence to back the allocation, which the document recognised was required, it was premature.  The Quarry was in a highly prominent hillside and a landfill would be very visible from surrounding principal routes and consideration would need to be given to maintaining water quality in nearby water bodies.

RESOLVED:- To agree that no representations on Proposals BA2, BA24, BA25, M5, M27 and the Minerals Safeguarding Areas, but make representations that in advance of technical studies, proving it accords with policies in the Minerals and Waste Core Strategy and Generic Development Control Policies that allocation BA10, Goldmire Quarry was premature and should be considered when the Site Allocations Policy was reviewed.

(COUNCILLOR GUSELLI IN THE CHAIR)

68 – Scrutiny of Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that Section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006 required every local authority to establish a Crime and Disorder Committee with the power to review or scrutinise decisions made or actions taken by local authorities responsible for the crime and disorder function, insofar as they relate to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.  
The Act and Regulations did not require Council’s to alter existing committee structures, but rather establish a formal place where community safety matters could be discussed and scrutinised.  The most appropriate committee to undertake that work was the Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee
RESOLVED:- To agree that the Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee be invited to fulfill the Council’s responsibility to review and scrutinise actions of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.
69 – Phase I – Ramsden Business Park.  Proposed Development Plot 1

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the Professional Design Service Contract for Phase I - Ramsden Business Park, Proposed Development Plot 1 would provide the design (including BREEAM and environmental assessment), procurement, CDM-C requirements, and supervision of the first phase of building development.  The Council would be the Employer and would perform all the associated administrative functions.

Tenders for the Professional Design Services had been received on 8th September 2009 and opened in two parts:  On 11th September 2009 the Quality Statements for each tender were opened by the Chairman of this Committee while the financial documents remained sealed in a separate envelope.  The Quality Statements were subsequently assessed and scored.  On 18th September 2009 the financial documents were opened by the Chairman of this Committee.

Twelve companies had been selected from the North West Development Agency’s Framework Panel Lot 2 (Architects/Design) to submit a competitive tender, however only six were received.
Officers had recommended that the Contract be awarded to Capita Symonds Ltd.

Authority was sought to enable the Council to enter into a Contract with Capita Symonds Ltd including signing and sealing the Contract.

The Contract would commence in October 2009 and complete after the one year post completion phase (July 2012).  Appointment of the Main Contractor was anticipated in June 2010 with the provisional start date on site in July 2010 with construction completing approximately one year later in July 2011.
RESOLVED:- To appoint Capita Symonds Ltd to act as Consultant for Phase I of Ramsden Business Park.

70 – 104 Abbey Road Phase I – Additional Programme of External Repairs to include re-roofing

Further to Minute No. 42 on 28th July 2009, Askins and Little had commenced work on Monday 17th August 2009 to 104 Abbey Road.
Officers had subsequently identified additional source(s) of funding that would allow for the full re-roofing of 104 Abbey Road to be undertaken.  
A Conservation Architect who was advising the Council on the Townscape Heritage Initiative had commented there were major defects which, if left unattended, would result in continuing damage to the building fabric and a continuing high maintenance commitment.
A new roof was needed to safeguard the long term future of the building.  Members were reminded that the building had suffered extensive damage and decay because of past water ingress and the building was presently ‘drying out’.

It was essential that measures were taken to prevent water getting into the building, especially considering the future internal works and fitting out.  While localised repairs would probably ensure the short term protection of the building it was only a comprehensive re-roofing project that could guarantee the buildings protection from the elements.  The external works presently being undertaken offered the perfect opportunity to re-roof the premises.

RESOLVED:- To appoint Askins and Little Ltd to carry out the additional programme of external repairs to 104 Abbey Road.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

(COUNCILLOR WILLIAMS IN THE CHAIR)

71 – Barrow Town Centre Public Realm Phase II

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the proposed environmental improvements for Barrow Town Centre Public Realm Phase II would enhance the town centre streetscape further and complement the other ongoing town centre works.

A North West Development Agency potential offer of European funding would require the Council to commence the additional works early in the New Year.  Agreeing to appoint Askam Construction Ltd as the Framework Contractor for the above works, would ensure the funding conditions for expenditure were met within the allowed timescales.  The Council was leading on the delivery of the additional Town Centre enhancements.  That did not commit the Council to expenditure but provided flexibility up to a value of £3 million, over the next two years (where additional funding becomes available);
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To agree to appoint two artists and one lighting designer for the Ginnel enhancements and for the proposals in The Mall and at Schneider Square/Furness House as part of Town Centre Public Realm Phase II works;

(ii)
To agree that the Council entered into a legal agreement to act on behalf of the Highway Authority and carry out the works within the Highway;
(iii)
To appoint Askam Construction Ltd under the Engineering and Construction Contract using a Framework Contract; and

(iv)
To agree that a special meeting of the Council be arranged as the value for the construction works was in excess of £1m.
The meeting closed at 3.25 p.m.

